July 16, 2001

Conrad Egan

Millennial Housing Commission

800 N. Capitol N.W.

Suite 680

Washington, D.C.  20002

Dear Mr. Egan:

I believe it is very important for us to have workable preservation tools in place to avoid further loss of affordable housing stock.  

One of the significant barriers to preservation is the income tax consequence to current owners trying to exit their investments.  While some have been reluctant to support “exit tax relief,” thinking that relatively well off investors already had their “bite of the apple,” that perspective, although well intentioned, is nearsighted.  

The absence of exit tax relief results in either one of two unfortunate situations.  Either owners hold onto a property until death, at which point a “step up” in basis erases the tax consequence, or owners will try to sell their interests at a price which includes amounts sufficient to cover their tax liability.

Ways of covering this cost will vary.  For conventional purchasers the likely source of payment will be a loan supported by higher rents to tenants.  Ironically, 501(c)3 non-profit purchasers, who would most likely be committed to serving low income beneficiaries, are forced to pass on higher rents to tenants or to search for subsidies such as HOME dollars or syndication proceeds from tax credits in order to provide the funds with which to pay for these projects.  These subsidies or other project funds, in turn, are used by the owner to pay the taxes.  If this system passed through every dollar, it would reflect wasted motion.  Even worse, however, the system results in a loss of federal dollars since the 
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transactional and intermediary costs in using these other resources siphon funds out of the equation.  

A possible solution would be to provide exit tax relief in situations where conveyance for $1 over the mortgage balance is made to a 501(c)3 non-profit that commits the housing to low-income use in perpetuity.  To be most effective, the exit tax relief should cover both the problems which arise from negative capital accounts and any debt forgiveness attendant to forgiving secondary notes.

Another resource needed to facilitate preservation is the availability of “sticky vouchers” in the case of a non-insured 236 preservation deal where pre-payment does not occur.  Such a resource would enable the HFA to continue to utilize the tax exempt financing while at the same time locking the owner into long-term low-income use.  I believe a statutory change will be necessary to accomplish the result.  

Thank you for your consideration of these suggestions.

Sincerely,

James L. Logue, III

Executive Director
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